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Presidentõs Message 
It was a humbling 

experience to be 

installed as President 

of the Academy of 

R.V. Tucker Study 

Clubs in Aachen, 

Germany on 

September 1st, 2018.  

As I told the attendees in the room that night, 

there might have been the largest collection of 

some of the best dentists in the world.  But you 

wouldn’t know it to speak to the people there, 

because everyone is so humble.  I think most of 

us learned that trait from Dr. Tucker himself.  Dr. 

Tucker was a giant of a dentist, an icon, but he 

was never boastful.  He was a gentleman’s 

gentleman.  He let his work speak for itself.  We 

should all remember the legacy of Dr. Tucker and 

try to be more like him.  

The Aachen meeting was tremendous.  The 

lectures were very informative and interesting,  

and the clinical session was outstanding.  Again, 

the clinical operations were magnificent, and the 

operators were very professional and efficient.  

Dr. Tucker would have been proud.  

I want to thank all of the members of the 

Germany study club that sponsored the meeting, 

especially Dr. Andreas Bien.  

I would like to thank Dr. Al LaPorta for all of his 

hard work and dedication as president this last 

year.  I also want to thank all of the Executive 

Council for their fine efforts to lead this Academy 

into the future . 

I would like to invite you to the Friday night 

Tucker dinner in Chicago on February 22nd, 2019 

at Gibsons restaurant.  You can find the form to 

register for this annual gathering of friends at the 

end of this edition of  the Line Angle. (See page 23.) 

Also, don’t forget to make your reservations for 

our next Annual Meeting to be held on 

September 4th through the 8 th, 2019 at the 

University of West Virginia in Morgantown, WV.  

It will be a great meeting and I’ll look forward to 

seeing you there. 

Dr. Joe Newell, President, ARVTSC 
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ARVTSC Returns to the 

Germany for 2018  Annual 

Meeting 

Academy Convened in Aachen, Germany in 

August, 2018 

Andreas Bien, October 2018 

Fun in Germany? Yes and no. 

Meetings in Europe are rare. In the 40-year 

history of the Academy , this was but the fifth 

meeting on the old continent. All the participants 

were very excited about nearly everything : long 

travel, long flights, and new experiences - for 

some it was the first time getting to Europe at all.  

Due to these circumstances, the meeting was 

planned to last one day longer than usual, just to 

make the most of it and to be able to pack a few 

extras in, and to give everyone more free time to 

relax and enjoy. That, in fact, did not work out. 

YES, the meeting was longer, but NO, there was 

not more time to  relax, as the program was 

packed with lectures and lots of activities.  

The conference hotel was Aachen’s supreme 

hotel, the Quellenhof. Not too fancy and not too 

new - quite the opposite: 

elegant and old with Art -

Deco charm and a lot of 

history and stories to tell. 

Hig hlights included 

opulent German 

breakfasts every morgen, a 

great pub and bistro, and 

a location situated 

conveniently at the rim of 

the historic inner city of 

Aachen. Everything was 

with in walkin g distance, 

and walking was w hat we did , a lot. The meeting 

was under a lucky  star, the weather was priceless, 

hardly any rain (in Germany’s wettest city), and 

beautiful skies around the clock.  

My son Bruce looked after the youngsters, 

driving them to a th eme park, “Phantasialand,” 

with rollercoasters and everything you would 

expect in this sort of park. Even the youngest 

guests had their own activities  - Aachen has a 

small Zoo with adorable penguins and goats.  

Attendees received a Tucker bag full of little local 

presents at the start of the meeting.  By then, 

some had already finished their pre-meeting golf 

tournament  and business meetings. We took a 

quick stroll through the park behind the hotel 

and met at the “Ludwig Forum,” a museum of 

contemporary art. We had a beautiful live band , 

fresh German beer from the tap and “pork on the 

spit,” and other German fare. Guides were 

available throughout the night to provide  tours 

through the museum. It was a night to relax, to 

tell stories, to forget the hassle of travelling , and 

to have drink s with old friends or meet new 

acquaintances. I always love the meet-and-greet 

evening; it sets the direction for the rest of the 

meeting. The weather could not have been finer, 

warm and sunny,  and the food was excellent. It 

was long after midnight by the time the last 

revellers took the short walk  home to the hotel. 

What a great start!  

The following day was filled with lectures and a 

bus tour to the Rhine and Ahr  Valleys, one of the 

finest wine region s in Germany. Though a small 

wine area, the vineyards produce quality wines 

that can easily compete internationally, and they 

do.  But firs t, the cold war (followed by  the cold 

drinks !). We visited a 1970s bunker hidden in the 

vineyards which could have housed  more than 
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2,000 officials who would  have been able to 

maintain a functional government in the case of 

an atomic attack. Only 1% of the structure is still 

intact today and  the guides gave a tour including  

all sorts of fascinating details - not an everyday 

experience. After this , a strenuous climb took us 

to the entrance to where the fun part took place : a 

medieval winery with a chapel ruin and a 

beautiful wine cellar  that is kind of spooky , but 

quite impressive. Lots of picturesque views of the 

valley with its monasteries and churches. Then 

we hurr ied inside for traditional German food 

and lots of differ ent local wines, to the 

accompaniment of a live artist with his guitar. 

Cheering and laughter finished the evening . 

Luckily,  the bus delivered  us safely to the hotel.  

Thursday began with a highlight. We had  the 

opportunity the see the Aachen University 

Hospital , a hospital with 6,000 beds, from the 

inside (it looks more like a refinery from the 

outside). Thanks to Professor Wolfart, we were 

allowed to use the prosthetic clinic for our dental 

procedures. Twelve operations, including two 

gold  foils , were performed and documented. This 

was the highlight of the meeting and released all 

the tension. Patients, operators, and organizers 

were so happy that everything went well. The 

operators got magnificent results! 

Everyone spent the afternoon in town, doing 

activities like Segway tours, guided tours to the 

cathedral and the treasury of the city, seeing how 

the Printen (Aachen’s famous lebkuchen, similar to 

gingerbread) is produced, and many other things. 

And the few  who did not sign up for  anything 

just enjoyed the beautiful sunny day before 

getting ready for the evening event , held in the 

coronation room in the Townhall of Aachen. The 

building itself, with its old rooms, pillars, 

paintings , and wall carpets is very impressive on 

its own, and a modern choir enhanced the 

atmosphere of the old medieval banquet room . 

This is where the Karlspreis (the Charlemagne 

Prize) is awarded annually to an international 

figure  for noteworthy  effort s to unite Europe and 

bring world peace.  

The medieval history and what happen ed in 800 

BC, and that Aachen once was the center of the 

old world is not commonly known. Many of our 

members 

mentioned that 

they were 

previously 

unaware of this 

history . Lots of 

delicious food, 

lots of fresh 

brewed beers and live entertainment, all the 

ingredients for a successful party. At the end, 

many admitted feeling  like kings and queens 

themselves before heading back to bed for 

another busy day ahead. 

Friday we were presented four very different 

lectures and the traditi onal critique  of clinical 

operations by Randy Allen. Beautiful photos of 

excellent dental work w ere shown. After a late 

lunch, we spent an easy afternoon at the Lindt 

chocolate factory and went to the nearby three 

country point, the very spot w here the borders of 

Belgium, the Netherlands and Germany meet in 

one single point. You will not find many places in 

the world where you stand in three countries at 

the same time, AND enjoy a fresh beer brewed by 

Trappist mon ks. Life is good.  Aachen offers a lot 

of culinary highlights  - all kind of cuisines  - so 
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after several evenings of large group affairs, small 

groups made their way to  various hand-picked 

restaurants for dinner . 

 

Saturday morning the participants had the 

chance to see the Hürtgenwald, a nearby WWII 

battle site where brave soldiers from many 

different nations had fought  in the trenches. 

Many lost their lives , others lost their  friends. 

This particular walking event did not evoke an 

all-happy response, rather some solemn 

expressions on the participants’ faces. Seeing a 

movie or listen ing to a story is very different than 

setting your foot at the exact same spot where the 

Canadian and American forces served and 

fought. None of us will likely forget this Saturday 

morning.  

No visit to Germany is complete without seeing 

the Dome of Cologne, a most impressive building 

and a must on any German bucket list. This 

cathedral impresses by its sheer size, but we 

could not stay there long.  By early afternoon 

everyone had to rush home to prepare for the 

Gala Dinner in the Berlin dining room of the 

Quelenhof. Fifteen beautiful round tables had been 

set and decorated, and a superb dinner was 

prepared by the highly decorated chef of the 

hotel. Our president , Alfred La Porta, presented 

the awards and the new Executive Council was 

sworn in. At 10 pm , the Gala changed into a 

dance floor, the band played well known songs 

and feet stood not still. Dancers packed the floor 

throughout the remainder of the event,  and the 

party went on until early morning  - a perfect 

fini sh for a great meeting. 

These few lines about the meeting are just a small 

teaser about what had happened. If you were 

there, you know what I mean and if not, take the 

opportunity to talk to someone who has. I will 

tell you my opinion: what really happ ened was 

the growing bond between the members of the 

many study  clubs and the families. That is exactly 

why Dick Sr. always stressed the importance of 

attending the annual meetings. Friendship, 

comradery, laughter, enjoyment, pleasure, and 

fun  - yes fun - would be the right words to 

describe this meeting. Love for our profession, 

love for dedicating our lives for our families and 

patients, and making this place a better place 

when we are done. Let me give an example: our 

private city and cathedral guide Th orsten, who 

has been in this business for the last 20 years, has 

never seen a nicer crowd and the hotel staff 

thanked me personally for bringing in such a 

wonderful community. It looks like the love and 

affection we mutually have shines to the outside.  

Hosting the meeting was a pleasure, writing 

about it , not so much J. 

Thank you for coming (if you did) and thank you 

for reading . 

ARVTSC Awards: The Best 

of the Best 
Alfred LaPorta, DDS 

Our Academy is what it is because of who we are 

as a collective membership.  What separates our 



  

Fall 2018 5 

Academy from all others is passion for our 

patients and the commitment to life -long 

restorations.  There are some particular occasions 

where certain Tucker members have a visceral 

commitment that surpasses ordinary 

membership.  It is for these members, we take a 

moment to publicly thank them for their 

countless hours spent on behalf of our Academy.  

In this spirit , the Tucker Academy presented 

plaques for the Presidential Award and the 

Tucker Award  at the recent Annual Meeting in 

Aachen, Germany. 

The Presidential award recognizes a member of 

the Academy that has served the organization in 

a meaningful manner . This year’s recipients are 

Drs. Dana Otterholt and Andreas Bien.  Dana has 

been involved in the Academy since its inception, 

serving on the Executive Council and as 

President, and continues to Chair the Mentors 

Committee.  Andreas also has gone through the 

Academy’s leadership chairs, is our webmaster, 

and did much to plan a most enjoyable Aachen 

Annual Meeting.  

The RV Tucker award is 

the highest award that the 

Academy gives in 

recognizing an individual 

that has made a significant 

impact not only on the 

Academy, but more 

importantly, to the profession as a whole.  This 

year’s recipients are Drs. Bruce Small and David 

Thorburn.  Bruce served as President, and has 

been most dynamic in developing the “Tucker 

East Coast” membership.  Dave has been 

instrumental in every phase of the Academy, 

serving on the Executive 

Council and President, 

serving as Secretary 

(twice) and has rewritten 

and updated our bylaws 

for more than a decade.  

Therefore, it is with much admiration and 

fondness that that we recognize the 2018 

recipients of the Presidential Award and the 

Tucker Award.  As a final thought, all the 

recipients continue to serve the Tucker Academy 

on an ongoing basis and bleed Tucker gold! 

Dr. Ronald Stuart Gusa 

November 9 1932 ð July 1, 2018 

The Tucker Academy 

lost one of its most 

revered and beloved 

figures when Dr. Ron 

Gusa passed away at 

his home in Mill 

Creek, WA on July 1, 

2018.  

He was born on 

November 9, 1932 in 

Seattle and was raised 

in Bremerton by his parents Myron and Edna 

Gusa. He lived in the Seattle area his entire life. 

He graduated with honors from Bremerton Hi gh 

School in 1950. 

Ron continued his education and graduated fr om 

the University of Washington’s School of 

Dentistry in 1957. He loved dentistry and 

practiced for over 40 years on Queen Anne Hill. 

He was especially proud of his involvement in 

the Academy of R.V. Tucker Study Clubs, which 

allowed him to mentor, share h is passion, and 

create friendships with dentists in the U.S. and 

around the world.  

Ron and his first wife raised four children. Their 

family was fortunate enough to spend carefree 

summers at their cabin on Camano Island 

swimming, boating, fishing , and playing lots of 

games. During this time, Ron stayed involved in 

his community. He was a senator and president 

in the Jaycees and ran for Washington State 

Representative. He also co-founded  Cub Pack 850 
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and was their first cubmaster. Ron was also 

president of the PTA at his children’s school.  

Ron was interested in people from all walks of 

life; you never knew who he would bring home. 

He and his family welcomed foster children into 

their hom es. Interesting guests from around the 

world could show up at any time,  including 

senators, the entire cast of Jesus Christ SuperSta,r 

or the person who was down on their luck for 

whom he would do free dental work. Dr. Gusa 

did dental work for the conductor s, singers, and 

others of the Soviet cast of War and Peace. Then all 

were invited to his home for dinner, singing, 

dancing, and music. Ron accepted people of all 

different perspectives, beliefs and lifestyles, and 

he cherished his many friendships. He had many 

lifelong friends, but he continued to make new 

friends throughout  his life. He was ahead of his 

time in his perspectives of the world and those 

around him. He was always open to new and 

progressive ideas and was not judgmental of 

people with differing vi ewpoints.  

In 1987, Ron met the woman he said taught him 

what love w as. He and Judy married in 1991, and 

their family grew to include his beloved 

stepdaughter Emily Dobson. Ron and Judy 

traveled whenever they could; they especially 

enjoyed visiting Germany,  but traveled as far as 

Russia, Greece, and through the Panama Canal 

not just once, but twice—once in each direction. 

They kept a large home, so that their family could 

visit and gather in one place. Everyone was 

always welcome at their home. 

Ron was interested in just about everything. He 

loved a good house remodel project and bought a 

tractor to dig around his Lynwood property. He 

loved to read and was always curious about the 

history of the many countries he visited; he 

visited Germany many times and lov ed studying 

the history of WWII. He liked to say that he was 

always learning, and he prized education; not 

only in the classroom, but out in the world. Ron’s 

legacy is one of learning, curiosity, travel, 

engagement with the world, and love for his 

family.  

Ron is preceded in death by his wife Judy Gusa 

and his sister Donna Hubert.  He is survived by 

his five children: Michael Gusa, Angela Gusa 

(Mark Plut), Sharon Gusa (Chuck Quint), Randy 

Gusa, and Emily Dobson (Jesse Dias dos Passos), 

and his five grandchi ldren. Donations in Ron’s 

memory can be made to the Seattle Children’s 

Hospital or the Everett Gospel Mission.  

News from the Tucker 

Academy Executive Council 
Dr. Joseph Newell 

The Executive Council wants the membership to 

be made aware of the following activities  that it is 

working on.  

1. We are in the process of providing trademark 

and copyright protection for the Tucker 

Academy’s intellectual property and items 

specific to the Academy.  As an example, the 

preparation models, logos, videos, and other 

items wi ll be protected. 

2. We are investigating the appropriateness of 

having general liability insurance for our 

national meetings.   

3. We are currently updating our Constitution 

and By-Laws for the Academy. 

4. A sub-committee under the Strategic 

Planning Committee may be established and 

be called the “Retention and Recruitment 

Sub-Committee.”  This committee would 

address the concerns of our younger 

members.  We would like input and 

comments from the membership on this 

proposal. 

5. The Executive Council Meetings are planned 

to go paperless.  We will hopefully eliminate 
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paper reports and make the meetings more 

efficient. 

6. Our Website will be updated and made more 

user friendly.  There will be more social 

media apps to promote the Academy. 

7. Plans are underway for our next Natio nal 

Meeting to be held in West Virginia in 2019 

and then in Japan in 2020.  The American 

Academy of Gold Foil Operators will also join 

us with a combined meeting in West Virginia 

this coming year. 

8. We would like to congratulate both Dr. Bruce 

Small and Dr. Dave Thorburn for receiving 

the Tucker Award at the Aachen Meeting .  

Both are very deserving. 

9. We would also like to congratulate Dr. Dana 

Otterholt and Dr. Andreas Bien for each being 

awarded the Tucker Presidential Award.  

10. The newly elected Executive Council 

members are as follows: 

President:  Dr. Joseph Newell 

President-Elect: Dr. Hugo Ciaburro  

Secretary: Dr. Geoffrey Tupper 

Treasurer: Dr. Lawrence Vanzella 

First Councilor: Dr. Craig Bridgeman  

Second Councilor: Dr. May Chang 

Third Councilor: Dr. Ken Wu  

11. Many thanks to Dr. Andreas Bien and the 

German study clubs that hosted the Aachen 

Meeting.  It was above and beyond fantastic.  

Everyone had a great time. 

12. Please make plans to attend the “Friends of 

Tucker Dinner” in Chicago on February 22, 

2019.  The reservation form can be found at 

the back of this issue of the Line Angle Notes. 

As you can see, your Executive Council is busy at 

work leading the Academy into the future.  I 

would like to thank everyone involved for their 

dedication and hard work.  We must remember 

who we are and what we stand for.  We are the 

standard bearers for excellence in Operative 

Dentistry.  We owe it to the profession to maintain 

our high standards.  

If anyone would be interested in joining a 

committee, please let us know.  Or if you have any 

concerns of suggestions, please feel free to contact 

us.  Thank you. 

Congratulations to New 

Life Members and a Friend 

of the ARVTSC 
In Aachen, the Executive Council granted Life 

Membership to three outstanding contributors to 

our Academy:  

 

Dr. Edward Kleffner  

Dr. Carol Klingensmith  

Dr. Richard Nash 

 

Their new status in the Academy is richly 

deserved and they are all worthy of our heartfelt 

congratulations!  

 

The Executive Council  also 

granted “Friend of the 

Academy” status to Mrs. Cara 

Thayer.  Mrs. Thayer has been 

an invaluable asset to the 

Tucker Institute, tirelessly 

providing organizational and 

operational support to the 

Institute  and its Director, Dr. Timothy Hess , since 

2012.  She is unquestionably deserving of this 

recognition, and has earned our gratitude.  
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Update on the Avaiability  of 

Instruments and Materials 

Used in the Tucker 

Technique 
Dr. David Thorburn 

The longstanding members of our Academy are 

aware that the technique is forever changing as 

we move forward in time.  We learn from our 

failures; preparation designs change to prevent 

problems encountered in the past. 

We have also been around long enough to see 

materials go out of production and then 

replacements need to be found.  A classic 

example of this is our polishing powder s from  

the early 1990s.  Earlier members had been using 

polishing powders l ike 303 lap emery and 

Amalgloss.  When these were no longer available, 

we all thought we were never going to replace 

them and started to hoard our last remaining 

Amalgloss.  Alan Vod a, a member from New 

Mexico, set about to find a substitute, and he 

found our current powders , the 15- and 1-micron 

aluminum oxide powder s from Micro Abrasives 

Corp. 

So, what are our current concerns?  Well, most of 

us were saddened when Suter Dental went out of 

business in 2011 after 82 years of providing 

wonderful instruments to our profession.  Within 

a year, Hu -Friedy began producing the basic 

Tucker chisel set in stainless steel.  Many of you 

are now using these, the eight-instrument set: 

wider & narrower offse t chisels, the regular 

margin trimmer , and the steeper angled Tucker 

angle former.  At the time , some members were 

aware that G. Hartzell & Son were making the 

offset chisels and regular angle formers in 

stainless and carbon steel.  DenMat bought G. 

Hartzell  & Son a few years ago, and they 

continue to make all their han d instruments in 

carbon steel and many in stainless as well.  Over 

the next few months, the mentors and the 

Material and Equipment Development 

Committee will look at their catalog and post on 

our  website the DenMat instrument numbers that 

best correspond to the instruments we were using 

previously.  

A similar problem is happening with our paper 

discs supplied by E.C. Moore.  You may have 

found a problem with the paper backing on the 

medium sand and the fine sand discs.  The 

mentors are working to find diffe rent disc 

combinations that will allow us to finish our 

margins as we have in the past.  When a more 

predictable series is found, their suggestion will 

also be discussed and posted on our  website.  

As in the past, we will always find a alternate, 

sometimes an even a better way, to finish our 

castings.  Stay tuned for more reports on other 

aspects and finalized protocols for changing 

materials.  

ARVTSC and AAGFO to 

Have Joint Meeting in 

September, 2019 
Dr. Craig Bridgeman, Club #71 

MARK YOUR CALENDARS!  

The 2019 annual session of ARVTSC will be held 

in conjunction with the AAGFO meeting,  on 

September 4-7, 2019 in Morgantown , West 
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Virginia .  Our hosts are the Hollenback-Medina 

Operative Dentistry Seminar (Club #71), and the 

WVU School of Dentistry.   Those who attended 

the Asheville  meeting in 2013 should be prepared 

for a similar experience.  

Our hotel is the Marriott Waterfront in  

Morgantown. The ARVTSC planning committee 

is working in conjunction with the Foil Academy 

to ensure that members and guests of both 

academies enjoy the meeting, and that the 

interests of both are well represented.  As a 

teaser, the Ellsperman lecture will be presented 

by Dr. Bill Robbins of San Antonio, TX, who is  an 

excellent presenter and is well-known to 

members of both academies. Our goal is to have 

the registration website open in January.  Watch 

your Academy websites for  updates.  

ARVTSC Meeting 2020  
Yuichiro Shimizu, Club #69 

Club #69 in Tokyo wishes to welcome all Tucker 

friends to Japan in 2020! 

Japan is one of the most popular travel 

destinations in the world. It is a unique blend of 

traditional and modern, 

with many temples and 

buildings from the past co -

existing with modern 

achievements in 

architecture and 

technology. Visitors can be 

immersed in Japanese 

history and cultur e one 

day, and get a glimpse of 

the future through technological developments 

the next. Almost all of the historical sites are still 

used for their original purposes while remaining 

open to the public. The natural beauty of Japan 

can be seen all year. In addition, Japan has one of 

the world’s lowest crime rates, which makes it 

ideal for travelers.  

The meeting will take place in downtown Tokyo, 

Japan during the  first or second week of October, 

2020. (The dates are not fixed yet. We will let you 

know as soon as possible through the Tucker 

Website.) 

I believe that visiting Japan is a once-in-a-lifetime 

event for many of you. We are working hard to 

make the meeting memorable with unique social 

and academic components. We are looking 

forward to seeing you in Toky o 2020 (after 

Morgan town 2019)! 

UBC Cast Gold Restoration 

Course 2018 
Dr. Margaret Webb 

The UBC Cast Gold Restoration Course was held 

in the office of Dr . Margaret Webb on June 4-8, 

2018. There were 3 dentists in attendance: Dr . 

Roxanna Ha attended from Montreal, Quebec 

(first row second from left) and was assisted by 
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Jordon Galpin a second-year UBC dental student 

(first from left in second row) and Gurpreet Kaur  

CDA (first in first row) ; Dr . Vi Tang from 

Whitehorse in the Yukon Territories (third from 

left first row) brought her two assistants Sophie 

(second from left second row) and Kathy ( four th 

from left first row) ; Dr . Sonja Baur (third from left 

in second row) from Vancouver Island  was also 

in attendance for the didactic portion. Thanks to 

Linda Allinott , Dr . Webb’s long-time assistant, for 

help in the organization of this course.   

2018 Tucker Institute at 

the University of 

Washington School of 

Dentistry 
Timothy Hess, DDS, Director of the Tucker Institute 

Once again, the Tucker Institute was held at the 

University of Washington School of Dentistry 

(UWSoD) from June 18 – 22, 2018. We had eight 

participants. Of note: we had one UW School of 

Dentistry  Graduate Prosthodontic resident and 

an Affiliate Faculty  member. We had two guest 

mentors; Dr. Karl Hoffman a nd Dr. Victor 

Guerrero. Dr. Guerrero put on an excellent 

rubber dam course for us the Saturday before the 

Institute.  

Our participants came from Singapore, Mexico, 

New York, San Diego, Reno, Peru, Walla Walla, 

Duvall , and Bellingham. 

Our 2018 Tucker Institut e Graduates are: 

Dr. Min Su  

Dr. Devi Konar  

Dr. Eric McRory  

Dr. Phil Redd 

Dr. Tom Bierman 

Dr. Herbert Edwards  

Dr. Eric Escobar 

Dr. Jose Miguel Guerra Silva 

During the week, our stude nts prepared and 

seated 32 castings. Once again, it was fun to see 

their pr ogress and assimilation of the Tucker 

technique.  Very nice castings were delivered by 

every one of our participants. The group 

developed a close bond and clearly enjoyed the 

social aspect of the Institute.  

The 2019 Tucker Institute is June 18 - 22, 2019, but 

sorry, registration is full and we have 4 on the 

waiting list. If you want to be a “guest mentor” at 

the 2019 Tucker Institute, please let me know; 

however, the Tucker Institute  cannot cover your 

travel or accommodations. Dates for the 2020 

Tucker Institute have not yet been announced. 

Thank you to Cara Thayer, RDA and Carrie 

Kruse, RDA for their assistance organizing the 

2018 Tucker Institute. Coy Habich, Trevor Bodle, 

and Kimber ly Habich provided the laboratory 

support and created wonderful castings.  

 

Thank you to our Mentor, Dr. Richard D . Tucker, 

for again donating a week out of his practice to 

mentor the Institute.  Finally, thanks again to the 

Tucker Executive Council for all owing me to 

serve the Academy. 

 
Approved PACE Program Provider  

FAGD/MAGD C redit  

App roval does not imply acceptance by a state or provincial 

board of dentistry or AGD endorsement . 

4/1/16 to 3/31/19  Provider ID# 215177 
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THE ACADEMY OF R.V. 

TUCKER STUDY CLUBS 

Minutes of the Executive Council Meeting, 

Fairmont Empress Hotel 

Victoria, British Columbia, Canada August 2, 

2017 

CALL TO ORDER 

President Dr. Alan Chinn called the meeting to 

order at 2:10 p.m. 

Council members in attendance:  

President:  Dr. A lan Chinn  

Secretary:  Dr. Geoffrey Tupper  

Treasurer:  Dr. Lawrence Vanzella  

President-elect: Dr. Alfred LaPorta  

First Councilor : Dr. Joseph Newell  

Second Councilor: Dr. Hugo Ciaburro  

Third Councilor : Dr. Craig Bridgeman  

Past President (absent: Dr. Carol Klingensmith)  

Also in attendance: 

Dr. Maureen Andrea , Dr. Garth MacKenzie, Dr. 

Dana Otterholt , Dr. Yuichiro Shimizu , Dr. David 

Thorburn , Dr. Lino Vanzella  

APPROVAL OF MINUTES  

The minutes of the Executive Council meeting of 

February 22, 2017, Chicago, were approved as 

presented. 

 

PRESIDENTõS REPORT 

Dr. Alan Chinn delivered the followin g report: 

Dr. Richard V. Tucker set an example of 

excellence in dentistry and an atmosphere of 

professionalism, warmth, respect, and humility. 

Thank you all for perpetuating Dr. Tucker’s 

vision and character and for helping to make this 

a stable year for the Academy. Our treasurer 

reports the Academy is financially sound and, 

except for two as of February, all clubs have paid 

their dues. No new clubs were started in the past 

year. The education programs continue with 

success. The Tucker Institute filled its registration 

for June 2017. Four dentists have enrolled in the 

program for June 2018. The dental school elective 

courses have been active; they are instrumental in 

providing participants with the clinical excellence 

of the Tucker technique with the added benefits 

of continuing education and camaraderie in the 

student club. Certificates of recognition were 

presented to the students in the cast gold elective 

courses of four dental schools. The next annual 

meeting will be in Aachen, Germany, August 28 

through  September 2, 2018. There are ongoing 

discussions for host clubs for the 2019 and 2020 

meetings. I would like to extend my sincerest 

thanks and appreciation to al l members of 

executive council and committees for your time, 

dedication, and commitments. Your  efforts 

ensure that the Academy runs smoothly and, 

most importantly, continue to honor and 

perpetuate the legacy of our esteemed founder, 

Dr. Richard V. Tucker. Thank you. 

 

SECRETARYõS REPORT 

Dr. Geoffrey Tupper reported that he has sent 

each Executive Council officer a thumb drive 

containing Academy past minutes, 

correspondence, and other historical documents; 

he has ordered new letterhead stationery for 

Executive Council member use; and he has set up 

a new email address 

(secretary.arvtsc@gmail.com) for easy contact 

with the Academy secretary, to keep a record in 

perpetuity of all incoming correspondence with 

the Academy secretary, and for use by future 

secretaries. 

Dr. Tupper reported that recognition awards 

were presented to select participants in four 

student study clubs this year. In addition to 

recognition by their universities, the students also 

received a year’s subscription to the journal for 
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the Academy of Operative Dentistry(AOD) and 

were recognized in the journal. The following 

students received awards: 

Oregon Health & Science University: Michelle 

Crabtree, Anna Hildebran Gerlach, Bruce 

Holmes, Britta Martinez, Michael Tichy, Yu Han  

University of Californ ia, Los Angeles, School of 

Dentistry: Krishna Desai, Hannah Stone 

Université de Montréal, Faculté de médecine 

dentaire: Roman Stanciu, Karine Boudreault, 

Annie Houle, Alexandre Groleau, Eliyahou 

Benaim, Franak Sadat Hashemi 

Dr. Tupper also noted the death of Gunter 

Mentzel, longtime Academy member of Club #21, 

Dusseldorf, Germany. 

A question was raised about the variance in 

number of awards between schools. Dr. Tupper 

clarified that the schools chose award recipients. 

 

TREASURERõS REPORT 

Dr. Laurie Vanzell a reviewed the submitted 

financial report. Highlights: The Academy 

remains in good shape, with  current assets 

totaling over $211,000 and cash on hand totaling 

approximately $191,000. The education reserve is 

approximately $29,000. Approximately $47,000 

has been distributed so far under education 

account expenses. A few accounts receivable 

remain and are likely not to be received. 

Currently, there are no accounts payable. 

Motion to approve the treasurer’s report as 

presented: carried unanimously.  

TRUSTEEõS REPORT 

Noted: Montreal and Seattle minutes have been 

submitted for approval at the Trustees meeting of 

August 5, 2017. 

COMMITTEE REPORTS 

STANDING COMMITTEES  

Education Committee : 

Dr. Joseph Newell reported he is working on 

opening dental gold blog submission s to both 

Tucker Academy and American Academy of 

Gold Foil Operators (AAGFO) members. Also, 

recommendations have been received to openly 

publicize Academy meetings. A public relations 

firm has been hired to help with social media 

promotion.  

Discussion foll owed, on copyrights, intellectual 

property rights, and trademark protections. A 

motion was made and seconded, to create a list of 

copyright and trademark applications and 

approve up to $5,000 spending for related 

expenses. Motion carried unanimously. Dr. 

Newell will send the list to Dr. Geoffrey Tupper 

for distribution to Executive Council for 

approval, before submitting to attorney.  

Nomination Committee : 

No report received. Noted: Third Councilor 

position will open for next year.  

Tucker Institute : 

Dr. Geoffrey Tupper read a report from Dr. Tim 

Hess. This year the Tucker Institute had seven 

graduates. The Institute has approximately 

$50,000 in its account. The report was approved. 

A request was made for Dr. Tupper to send a 

note of thanks to both the Institute for the time 

and efforts of Dr. Joseph Newell and staff, and to 

Dr. Margaret Webb for her w ork with the UBC 

Tucker course. 

Bylaws Committee : 

Dr. David Thorburn reported the bylaws are in 

good order. Copies have been sent to all 

councilors and should  also be available on the 

website in membership section. Dr. Thorburn has 

copies available on request. The report was 

approved. 

AD HOC COMMITTEES  

Line Angle Editor : 
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No report received.  

Website and Roster: 

No report received.  

Meeting Advisory : 

No report received. 

Dr. Maureen Andrea spoke about the important 

connection between the committee and clubs 

sponsoring annual meetings. Discussion 

followed, regarding the annual setup of online 

registration and inherent complications.  

Question was raised: Should the Academy offer 

rebates when meetings generate large gains? 

Discussion followed and included comments 

about use of gains to help fund future meetings, 

educational purpose of Academy, regional 

variance, prohibitive costs for some prospective 

attendees, and a need for annual meeting 

spending guidelines. No action taken.  

Materials and Equipment Development : 

No report received. 

Strategic Planning: 

Dr. Alfred LaPorta gave the following report:  

“Friends of Tucker Dinner” had 54 guests at 

Chicagoõs Gibsons Bar & Steakhouse in February. 

The next dinner is February 23, 2018, and a down 

payment has been made. 

Thanks to Drs. Tupper and Thorburn for 

updating the important and informative 

Executive Council and Committee Position 

Summaries document. 

Congratulations to  the Victoria meeting 

organizers for a superb job. 

The 2019 AOD Tucker Lecture of Excellence 

speaker selection is in process. 

A joint Tucker Academy and AAGFO meeting 

was held during the recent AOD meeting, to 

discuss advantages and disadvantages of joint 

annual meetings. One major advantage is to 

eliminate registration expenses for two separate 

meetings. Many seasoned members prefer 

separate meetings. Dr. LaPorta listed the many 

considerations made by the Tucker Academy, 

including finance, time, planning, logistics, and 

culture.  

Dr. LaPorta made the following requests:  

Consider using a central hub for online fil e 

storage, such as Drobox, for easy access to 

important Academy documents.  

Avoid scheduling annual meetings and study 

club clinical sessions in conflict with AAGFO 

meetings. 

Place an image of Dr. R.V. Tucker Sr.õs 

handwritten mission statement on the Acade my 

website. 

Consider obtaining a manufacturer to make 

specialized instrumentation thatõs otherwise hard 

to obtain, for the Academy to sell to members, to 

use in the educational courses, and/or to 

stockpile. Using any monetary gains of annual 

meetings for such purpose was suggested as a 

possibility.  

 

OLD BUSINESS 

MEETING REPORTS 

Organizational matters for the Chicago 2018 

meeting and dinner were briefly discussed. 

Hosting club updates:  

Montreal 2015: No final report. Seattle 2016: No 

final report.  

Victoria 2017: Dr. Garth McKenzie reported that 

information from past organizers was helpful for 

planning the program, catering, securing rates, 

budgeti ng etc. Great efforts at affordability were 

made, with some activities included in basic 

registration fee. Registrants numbered 86 

members and 264 total attendees. Expected and 

budgeted revenue was received. Hiring an event 
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planner with dental club underst anding (local 

dentist’s wife) proved advantageous. 

Aachen 2018: Club #59 reported the meeting 

information is on th e website, including hotel 

registration through PayPal.  

2019: A proposal for Morgantown, West Virginia, 

meeting September 4 – 7, 2019, has been 

submitted for approval at Trustees meeting of 

August 5, 2017. 

2020: Tokyo will be proposed for 2020. The 

meeting may be planned for late October, to 

avoid Olympic games season. 

RICHARD V. TUCKER LECTURE OF 

EXCELLENCE, AOD MEETING  

The speaker list was reviewed: 2018: Dr. Terry 

Tanaka 

2019: TBD; Dr. Alfred LaPorta is in discussion 

with prospective speakers.  

2020: TBD (Dr. Joseph Newell responsible for 

selection) 

2021: TBD (Dr. Hugo Ciaburro responsible for 

selection)  

2022: TBD (Dr. Craig Bridgeman responsible for 

selection) 

TUCKER TECHNICIAN INSTITUTE  

No new report.  

CONTINUING EDUCATION  

Dr. Geoffrey Tupper reported t he receipt of 

Academy of General Dentistry clearance for the 

Tucker Academy’s continuing education. 

 

NEW BUSINESS 

ACADEMY DUES  

Dr. Laurie Vanz ella questioned whether 

Academy dues should be raised, noting that 

AOD dues take up a large portion of expenses. 

Following brief discussion, a motion was made 

and seconded, to keep dues at $130 for coming 

year. Motion carried unanimously.  

Dr. Craig Bridgem an suggested transference of 

year-end profits to the education account. A 

motion was made and seconded, to move year-

end profits into the education account. Motion 

carried unanimously.  

A discussion followed, about promotion of 

individual member donations t o the education 

account. Dr. Laurie Vanzella to bring the question 

to the Trustees. 

JENSEN SPONSORSHIP 

Dr. Geoffrey Tupper reported that Jensen Dental 

has not yet announced what percentage of their 

JRVT alloy sales would be given to the Academy. 

STUDENT AWARDS 

Dr. Geoffrey Tupper requested guidelines 

regarding student study club recognition 

certificates. Also requested was consideration of 

financial awards to students or to student clubs, 

to help offset some of the instrument and supply 

expenses incurred personally by Dr. Mike 

Thomas and others. After much discussion, items 

were tabled until the February 2018 meeting in 

Chicago. 

 

ADJOURNMENT 

The meeting was adjourned by President Dr. 

Alan Chinn at 5:20 p.m. 
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THE ACADEMY OF R.V. 

TUCKER STUDY CLUBS 

Minutes of the Trustees 

Meeting 
Fairmont Empress Hotel 

Victoria, British Columbia, Canada 

August 5, 2017 

CALL  TO ORDER 

President  Dr. Alan  Chinn  called the meeting to 

order at 1:24 p.m., and a quorum  was confirmed.  

/1$2(#$-3ɀ2 REPORT 

Dr. Alan  Chinn  deliver ed the following  report:  

Dr. Richard V. Tucker set an example of 

excellence in dentistry  and an atmosphere of 

professionalism, warmth,  respect, and 

humility.  Thank you all for  perpetuating  Dr. 

Tucker’s vision  and character and for  helping  

to make this a stable year for  the Academy. 

Our  treasurer reports the Academy is 

financially  sound and, except for  two  as of 

February, all  clubs have paid  their  dues. No 

new clubs were started in the past year. The 

education programs continue with  success. 

The Tucker Insti tute filled  its registration  for  

June 2017. Four dentists have enrolled  in the 

program  for  June 2018. The dental school 

elective courses have been active; they are 

instrumental  in providing  participants  with  

the clinical  excellence of the Tucker technique 

with  the added benefits of continuing  

education and camaraderie in the student 

club. Certificates of recognition  were 

presented to the students in the cast gold  

elective courses of four  dental schools. The 

next annual meeting will  be in Aachen, 

Germany, Au gust 28–September 2, 2018. 

There are ongoing discussions for  host clubs 

for  the 2019 and 2020 meetings. I would  like  

to extend my sincerest thanks and 

appreciation to all members of executive 

council  and committees for  your  time, 

dedication, and commitment s. Your efforts 

ensure that the Academy runs smoothly  and, 

most importantly,  continue to honor and 

perpetuate the legacy of our  esteemed 

founder,  Dr. Richard V. Tucker. Thank you. 

31$ 241$1ɀ2 REPORT 

Dr. Lawrence Vanzella summarized  the 

submitted  financial  report.  The Academy remains 

in good shape, with  current  assets totaling  over 

$211,000 and cash on hand totaling  

approximatel y $191,000. The education reserve is 

approximately  $29,000. A few accounts receivable 

remain and are likely  not to be received. 

Curr ently,  there are no accounts payable.  

Dr. Vanzella requested that all  trustees remind  

their  club treasurers to submit  dues payments as 

soon as statements are received in early 

September.  

APPROVAL  OF MINUTES  

Minutes  of the Trustees meetings of February 

2017, Chicago, and August  2016, Montreal,  were 

approved  as presented. 

2$"1$3 18ɀ2 REPORT 

Dr. Geoffrey Tupper  reported the issuance of 

recognition  certificates to select student study  

club participants  from  four  universities.  Students 

were recognized in the journal  of the Academy of 

Operative Dentistry  (AOD)  and received a year’s 

subscription  to the journal.  A  reminder  was made 

of the AOD  meeting and Friends of Tucker 

Dinner,  both in February 2018, Chicago. Dr. 

Tupper  also noted a new email address for  the 

Tucker Academy’s secretary: 

secretary.arvtsc@gmail.com. 

COMMITTEE  REPORTS 

STANDING  COMMITTEES 

Education  Committee  

Reported: Dr. Joseph Newell  will  research 

trademark  and copyright  protections for  

Academy materials. Efforts are also 
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underway  to promote  the Academy through  

social media.  

Nominations  Committee  

Dr. Dana Otterholt  announced officer  

nominees: 

President: Dr. Al  LaPorta 

President-elect: Dr. Joseph Newell  

Secretary: Dr. Geoffrey Tupper  

Treasurer: Dr. Lawrence Vanzella 

First Councilor:  Dr. Hugo  Ciaburro  

Second Councilor:  Dr. Craig Bridgeman 

Third  Councilor:  Dr. May Chang 

A motion  was made and seconded to approve 

nominees. Motion  carried unanimously.   

Tucker  Institute  

Dr. Tim Hess reported a successful Tucker 

Institute  (TI) in June 2017, with  seven 

participants  and 32 restorations. Participants 

need only  bring  their  loops; high  and low  

speeds, consent setups, lab technician, and 

assistants are all  provided  by the institute.  

Financially,  TI is in good shape. Six slots are 

already filled  for  the next course. Those 

interested in a guest mentor  position  are 

invited  to inquire.  

Dr. Margaret Webb noted the UBC course, 

first  taught  by Dr. R. V. Tucker Sr., will  be 

held June 4–8, 2018. 

Finance Committee  

Motion  was made and carried, to accept the 

treasurer’s report  as presented. 

Bylaws  Committee  

Dr. David  Thorburn  reported the bylaws are 

in good order. He noted the committee is now 

in membership compliance, with  additional  

member Dr. Dana Otterholt,  who  joins Dr. 

Thorburn  and Dr. Barry Evans on committee. 

AD  HOC COMMITTEES 

Meeting  Advisory   

Dr. Maureen Andrea  thanked the two  

Victoria  hosting clubs for  a great meeting. She 

also thanked all  other clubs that have 

proposed hosting meetings, and requested 

past hosts consider joining  the committee.  

Materials  and Equipment  Development  

Committee  

Dr. Warren Johnson reported that research is 

underway  in finding  a manufacturer  of 

needed instruments.    

Strategic Planning  Committee   

Dr. Alfred  LaPorta requested attendance at 

the Friends of Dr. Tucker Dinner  on Friday,  

February 23, 2018, at Gibsons Bar & 

Steakhouse, Chicago. Dr. LaPorta also invited  

all  to the Academy of Gold Foil Operators 

meeting in Morgantown,  West Virginia,  

October 4–7, 2017.  

OLD  BUSINESS 

Meeting  Reports 

Victoria  2017: Dr. Alan  Chinn  commended 

Clubs #46 and #73 for  excellent planning,  a 

smooth meeting, and a great time. 

Aachen 2018: Annual meeting to be held i n 

Aachen, Germany, August 28–September 2. 

Online registration and hotel reservations are 

available on the website. 

2019: Motion was made to accept Club #71’s 

proposal for hosting meeting in Morgantown, 

West Virginia, September 4–7, 2019. Motion 

carried unanimously.  

2020: Motion was made to accept Club #69’s 

proposal for hosting meeting in Tokyo, Japan, 

October 2020. Motion carried unanimously.  

NEW BUSINESS 

No new business was addressed.  

A  reminder  was made of the 2:45 p.m. mentors’ 

meeting. 
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ADJOURNMENT  

The meeting was adjourned by President Dr. 

Alan  Chinn  at 1:59 p.m. 

 

THE ACADEMY OF R.V. 

TUCKER STUDY CLUBS 
Minutes of the Executive Council Meeting  
Drake Hotel, Chicago 

February 21, 2018 

CALL TO ORDER 

President Dr. Alfred  LaPorta called the meeting 

to order at 5:07 p.m.  

Council  members in attendance: 

President Dr. Alfred  LaPorta 

Secretary Dr. Geoffrey Tupper  

Treasurer Dr. Lawrence Vanzella 

President-elect Dr. Joseph Newell  

First Councilor  Dr. Hugo  Ciaburro  

Second Councilor  Dr. Craig Bridgeman 

Third  Councilor  Dr. May Chang 

Past President Dr. Alan  Chinn  

Also in attendance: 

Dr. Andreas Bien 

Dr. David  Bridgeman 

Dr. Tim Carlson, Managing  Editor,  Journal of 

Operative Dentistry  (JOD) 

Ms. Erin  Cody, Office Manager, JOD 

Dr. Barry Evans 

Dr. Paul Ferguson, Editor,  Line Angle 

Dr. Timothy  Hess, Director,  Tucker Institute  

Mr.  Kevin  Matis, Director  of Continuing  

Education, Operative Dentistry,  Inc. 

Dr. Dana Otterholt  

Dr. Jeffrey Platt, Editor,  JOD 

Dr. David  Thorburn  

Dr. Dick  Tucker 

Dr. Margaret Webb 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

The minutes of the Executive Council  meeting of 

August  2, 2017 (Victoria,  Canada), were 

unanimously  approved  as presented. 

JOURNAL  OF OPERATIVE  DENTISTRY  (JOD) 

REPORT 

Dr. Jeffrey Platt expressed gratefulness in 

representing the Tucker Academy and serving as 

editor  for  ninth  year, now in the fourth  of a five-

year term. He reported that of the top ninety  

dentistry -related journals cited repeatedly in 

scientific literature,  JOD has gone from  mid -top 

to fourteenth.  JOD publishes approximately  25 

percent of submissions received. Financially, this 

past year was better than previous  year. 

Submission fee increases and potential  new 

corporate sponsors are under  consideration. 

Tucker Academy member journal  subscriptions 

increased from  362 (2016) to 373 (2017). The 2018 

YTD number  is 342.  

Also noted: Dr. Tim Carlson, along with  reps 

from  each of the academies, will  appoint  a 

nominating  committee to determine the next JOD 

editor.  Tucker Academy reps are Drs. LaPorta, 

Tupper,  Newell,  Lawr ence Vanzella, and 

Ciaburro.  Dr. Platt is willing  to serve again as 

editor,  if  needed. The nomination  is due at the 

February 2019 Chicago meeting.  

AGD/PACE CONTINUING EDUCATION REPORT 

Mr.  Kevin  Matis reported on the recent 

integration  of the certification  process for  both 

AGD  and PACE. The same submission may now 

be used for  both programs. Academy of 

Operative Dentistry  offers credit  for  Academy 

meetings (Chicago, annual, and club meetings) 

via written  contract. Certification  can be 

transferred to PACE for  joint  sponsorship.  

Motion  for  Dr. Kaitlin  Small to contact Mr.  Matis 

to discuss most expeditious manner of 

maintaining  and continuing  the continuing  

education credits, and report  findings  at the next 

annual meeting. Motion  passed unanimously.  

PRESIDENTõS REPORT 

Dr. Alfred  LaPorta thanked the following  people 

and clubs: 
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o Dr. Alan  Chinn,  for  his presidential  efforts 

of past year, keeping a positive  image on 

the Academy, in the great tradition  of the 

Academy. 

o Victoria  clubs, for  their  fantastic and well  

organized efforts for  the last annual 

meeting. 

o Dr. Andreas Bien, for his diligence for  the 

Aachen meeting and for  maintaining  the 

Academy’s website. 

o German club, for  organizing  the 

upcoming  Aachen meeting. 

o Dr. Dana Otterholt,  for  providing  Dr. 

Tucker’s mission statement, to be 

displayed  on the website. 

o Dr. Paul Ferguson, for  his work  on the 

most recent Line Angle and for  more to 

follow.  

Congratulations  were given to Dr. Randy Allan  

for  the President’s Award,  whic h he received in 

Victoria.  

Condolences were expressed for  Dr. Bruce Small 

for  the recent loss of his daughter. 

Dr. LaPorta reported: 

o The ADA  House of Delegates approved  a 

commission to recognize specialties in 

dentistry.  Some consideration for  gold  

specialty  to be expected.  

o A Washington State not-for-profit  form  

was recently signed by Dr. LaPorta and 

filed  with  the Attorney  General’s Office. 

o Drs. LaPorta and Tupper  have established 

a new communications  and record 

keeping venue for  the Academy, through  

a Dropbox account that can be shared 

with  Executive Council,  Trustees, etc. A  

cascade of codified  folders now house 

meeting minutes, correspondence, 

constitution  and bylaws, reports, and 

more. Geoff is working  to file  past 

documents, for  easier access by all. Dr. 

LaPorta thanked Dr. Tupper  for  his work.  

 

SECRETARYõS REPORT 

Dr. Geoffrey Tupper  echoed Dr. LaPorta’s report 

on the new Dropbox  account for  the Academy. 

Anyone  who  has trouble  accessing documents 

should  contact him  for  troubleshooting.  

TREASURERõS REPORT  

Dr. Laurie  Vanzella outlined  the submitted  

written  report  as follows:  

Assets and Liabilities : Cash on hand total  is 

approximately  $174K, plus $37K in education 

reserve account. Accounts receivable total  is just 

over $3K, basically from  three clubs and a few 

associate members owing  dues. Also noted: an 

advance of $2K to the Morgantown  meeting 

organizers, a loss of $722.66 due to exchange 

issues from  Montreal  meeting, and assets in stock 

including  pins and certificates. Total assets of 

$226K. Since starting  the education reserve 

account, approximately  $48K has been 

designated for  different  aspects of education 

expenses. 

Revenue/Expense Income Statement: Club dues 

for  the year were billed  at $50,310. Membership  

losses are noted under  corrections. YTD revenue 

has been met, at $47,420. Last year’s Academy 

meeting experienced a loss of $71.83 from  

printing  of certifica tes. Latest revenue of $1,794 is 

attributed  to Dr. Dana Otterholt,  for  educational 

materials sold and profits  allocated to the 

education reserve. This year’s Line Angle costs 

totaled $3,663, which  is in line with  prior  years. 

An  annual nonprofit  reporting  cost of $750 was 

sent to the IRS. The annual JOD bill,  typically  the 

highest, was $29K. Other bills  include  PACE, 

bank charges, office supplies (new printer),  and 

miscellaneous expenses. The education reserve 

account increased by about $8K, of which  $6K 

was allocated from  last year’s Academy net 

profits.  No website or roster printing  expenses 

this year. To date, the Academy’s net income 

stands at approximately  $50K.  

Motion  to accept report  as presented passed 

unanimously.  
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COMMITTEE REPORTS  

STANDING  COMMIT TEES 

Education  Committee   

Dr. Joseph Newell  reported he is establishing a 

gatekeeper who  can issue a password for  dental 

gold  blog postings on the website.  

Nomination  Committee  

Dr. Andreas Bien reported that a nominee for  the 

upcoming  councilor  position  should  be 

announced soon and available for  approval  at 

next annual meeting.  

Tucker  Institute   

Dr. Timothy  Hess reported that the Institute’s 

checking account balance is approximately  $30K. 

Seven individuals  are registered for  the 2018 

Tucker Institut e, three for  2019. Another  $23K is 

expected in tuition  payments. The university  is 

offering  space and support.  Interest has been 

expressed by people from  many countries. To 

practice legally  in Washington State, outside 

dentists must be sanctioned each time by the 

Washington State Dental Association, and they 

must have malpractice insurance. Drs. Victor  

Gerraro, Kenia Lopez, and Carl Hoffman  will  

serve as guest mentors this year. The Tucker 

Institute  has established a Facebook page with  

more than 210 members. The Komet bur  

company has been very supportive  of the 

Institute.   

Dr. Hess addressed issues with  distribution  and 

monitoring  of the educational DVDs and 

explained the situation  with  the Institute:  The 

DVDs contain helpful  information,  but many 

people no longer have DVD  players. A few years 

ago, he converted them to digital  format,  on 

Vimeo, for  Institute  participants  to view  prior  to 

attending  the course. Access is private,  requiring  

a password. A hard copy is provided  as part  of a 

package, for  a fee, to each student  during  the 

course. Need to check on copyright  laws related 

to sharing. It’s believed that the Academy owns 

the rights,  as the DVDs were handed down  from  

Dr. Tucker. Approximately  75 DVDs remain 

available.  

Discussion followed.  The many suggestions 

made include  allowing  free online access to all, 

making  them available for  sale, watermarking  the 

digital  copies, having  low -resolution  available 

online and higher-resolution  for  sale, monitoring  

misuse of online access, loading  them onto thumb  

drives, allowing  free access to short introductory  

segments and selling the remainder  segments, 

and setting up a partnership  with  the AGD  

wherein  they could host the videos and offer 

continuing  education credits. Concerns included  

the possibility  of another entity  taking advantage 

of the Tucker Academy’s name via free access, 

the undesirable aspect of a money-making  

enterprise for  the Academy, and the need for  easy 

access by those who  may be genuinely  or 

potentially  interested in gold  work.   

Agreed by all, to continue  current  practice for  the 

Institute  students, using thumb  drives as needed, 

and to consider an AGD  management 

partnership.  Drs. Hess and Otterholt  to work  on 

creating the thumb  drives, and Dr. Hess to 

pursue AGD  partnership  possibility.  

Bylaws  Committ ee  

Dr . David  Thorburn  reported four  areas of 

committee discussion for  possible bylaws 

changes: 

1. Membership  classifications: There is a gap for  

those who  retire with  more than five  but less than 

fifteen years of membership. Inactive 

membership designation could be eliminated.   

2. A reordering  of the classifications may be 

appropriate:  Active  Dentists, Active  Dental 

Technicians, Associate Members, Inactive 

Members, Life  Members, Honorary  Members.  

3. All  gendered wording  could be replaced with  

gender-neutral  language. 

4. The Line Angle has seen two  spellings: The 

current  use of Line Angle and the earlier journal  

spelling  of Lineangle. The accurate and preferred 

spelling  should be determined.   
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Agreed by all: 

o Gender-neutral  language should  replace 

all  gendered language in bylaws. Dr. 

Thorburn  to submit  red-lined  changes, 

with  secretary’s signature, to trustees for  

approval.   

o Dr. Dick  Tucker will  refer to some of Dr. 

R.V. Tucker’s handwritten  documents and 

origi nal publications  for  preferred 

spelling  of Line Angle/Lineangle.  

o An option  for  a member to change 

membership classification should be 

allowed  at the discretion  of the Executive 

Council.  And  Inactive Member 

classification could be removed. Dr. 

Thorburn  and committee to submit  these 

bylaw  revisions for  Trustees approval.    

AD  HOC COMMITTEES 

Line Angle Editor  

Dr. Paul Ferguson reported the most recent Line 

Angle mailing  totaled approximately  800 copies. 

Next issue is expected May 2018. Noted: Dr. 

Ferguson appreciates submissions of Academy-

related photos for  publication.  

Website and Roster 

Dr. Andreas Bien reported the next roster 

printing  should be within  next year. Noted: the 

roster is basically a printed  version of the website 

member information,  and the website info  is most 

accurate and up to date. Also noted: the website 

was recently hacked by Russians through  a back-

door server, and the website is being monitored  

periodically  for  such activity.  Dr. Bien should be 

notified  of any odd content or changes to the 

website.  

Meeting  Advisory  

No report  received. 

Strategic Planni ng 

No report  received.  

Materials  and Equipment  Development   

Dr. David  Thorburn  reported Hartzell  by 

DenMat carries angle formers, chisels, off  angle 

hatchets, foil  cutting  instruments,  margin  

trimmers,  etc., all  in carbon steel or stainless. Dr. 

Thorburn  suggested having  mentors help 

identifying  those which  most closely copy the 

Suter instruments  and then posting the info  on 

the website and in manuals.  

Some concern expressed about quality  of the 

Hartzell  instruments.  Discussion centered on 

frustration  over lack of availability  of quality  

instruments.  It  was generally agreed that the 

committee should further  investigate discs and 

hand instruments,  and that a blurb  about the 

Hartzell  instruments  should be published  in a 

Materials section of the Line Angle. A lso noted: 

EZ Gold is still  available from  Dr. Clyde 

Roggenkamp. 

OLD BUSINESS 

Meeting  Reports 

Hosting  club updates: 

Victoria  2017: President Dr. LaPorta summarized 

the written  report:  Registrants numbered 297, 

with  33 single-day attendees, and an ending 

surplus  of nearly $4K. 

Aachen 2018: Dr. Andreas Bien of Club #59 

reported registration is at nearly 100, with 30–40 

slots remaining. Of the 80 reserved special-rate 

hotel rooms, 45 have been booked. Program 

details are being finalized. While Aachen has no 

airport, it is only a few hours from several major 

airports.  

Morgantown 2019: Dr. Craig Bridgeman reported 

that planning is underway and on schedule, and 

publicizing will take place after the Aachen 

meeting. Also noted: a student gold foil s tudy 

club is being established locally, so a few foil 

cases would be good for the meeting and the 

AAGFO has been notified.  
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Tokyo 2020: A written report was received. 

Noted: Organizers request input on preferred 

dates. Following discussion, agreed by all that 

Oct. 7 could be a good start date.  

Richard  V. Tucker  Lecture of  Excellence, AOD  

M eeting 

President Dr. LaPorta suggested the president 

have the discretion to request that the immediate  

past president introduce  the speaker. Dr. Alan  

Chinn  has agreed, this year, to intr oduce the 

speaker he selected while  president: Dr. Terry 

Tanaka.  

Noted: The Academy pays airfare and a $400 

honorarium  for  each speaker.  

The speaker list  was reviewed:   

2019: Dr. Pat Naylor   

2020: Dr. Terry Donovan 

2021: TBD (Dr. Hugo  Ciaburro  responsible for  

selection)  

2022: TBD (Dr. Craig Bridgeman responsible 

for  selection) 

Student  Award  Certificates  

After  discussion about number  and presentation 

of student club certificates, agreed to authorize  

up to six certificates per club. Suggestion made to 

have photo of awardees sent to Dr. Paul Ferguson 

for  inclusion  in Line Angle, and to Ms. Erin Cody 

for  publ ication in JOD. 

Tucker  Technician  Institute  

Dr. Craig Bridgeman reported no updates on 

progress of Tucker Technician Institute.   

Intellectual  Property  Rights 

Dr. Joseph Newell  reported that for  legal 

protection  of intellectual  and property  rights,  a 

single, comprehensive list  must be formalized  

and submitted.  The attorney advises one 

submission, to avoid  extra costs and efforts. Such 

items may include  the logo, website, instruments,  

educational videos, and more.  

Much  discussion followed.  Agreed by all, to have 

Dr. Newell  develop list, distribute  to Executive 

Council  and to Tucker Academy’s lawyer  and, 

barring  no objections, proceed with  process.  

NEW BUSINESS 

Life  Membership  Requests 

President Dr. LaPorta presented names of three 

qualifying  members requesting Life  member 

classification: Drs. Allan  Voda, Wolfgang  

Hueron,  and Alan  Rauch. Motion  to approve all 

three as Life  members: carried unanimously.  

Jensen Letter 

A letter from  Jensen Dental was distributed.  

President Dr. LaPorta summarized: Jensen 

proposes a small percentage of profits,  with  a 

$750 cap, from  selling its JRVT gold, which  was 

formulated  by Dr. Tucker. This would  apply  to 

gold  sold to Academy members, using a code 

system for  verification.   

Concerns raised included  Jensen’s motivations,  

possible negative impacts, ARGEN’s higher  

financial  support  at annual meetings, future  sales 

of JRVT, obligations  and commitments  involved,  

bookkeeping complicat ions inv olved, and 

possibility  of allowing  student study  club 

inclusion.  

After  lengthy  discussion, agreed by all to 

renegotiate with  Jensen, for  the best and simplest 

deal. Dr. LaPorta to follow  up and report  back.   

Pause for  Applause  

To the delight  and appreciation of all, Dr. Dana 

Otterholt  shared a few anecdotal memos or notes 

attributed  to Dr. Tucker, expressing his thoughts  

about the Academy, study  clubs, and individuals.  

Dr. Otterholt  said he has many more such notes, 

if  interested. 

ADJOURNMENT  

The meeting was adjourned by President Dr. 

Alfred  LaPorta at 8:45 p.m. 
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Upcoming Events and Announcements 

Annual Meeting of the Academy of Operative Dentistry 

Drake Hotel, Chicago, IL 

February 20 – 22, 2019 

Friends of Dr. Tucker Dinner 

Gibsons Bar and Steakhouse, Chicago, IL 

February 22, 2019 

Tucker Institute 

University of Washington  

Seattle, WA 

June 18 - 22, 2019 

Annual Meeting of the ARVTSC  

(joint meeting with AAGFO) 

Morgantown , WV  

September 4 – September 7, 2019 

American Academy of Gold Foil Operators Annual Meeting  

(joint meeting with ARVTSC) 

Morgantown, WV  

September 4 – September 7, 2019 
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You are cordially invited to the 2019  

Academy of R.V. Tucker Study Clubs 

Annual  Dinner  
Gibsons Bar and Steakhouse 

1028 North Rush Street 

Chicago, IL 60611 

(312) 266-8999 

 

FRIDAY, FEBRUARY 22, 2019 *   7:00 PM SOCIAL HOUR *   8:00 PM DINNER   *   CASH BAR  

Please join us for this wonderful evening of socializing with old and new friends of the Academy. 

The Executive Council has chosen an elegant venue and delicious dinner selections for your enjoyment. 

 
We have asked Jensen to assist with dinner reservations. Kindly R.S.V.P. by February 4th, 2019 with number of guests, 

dinner choices, and payment, to Jensen via one of the following options: 

Phone: 800-243-2000, x 2301 (Kevin Mahan) 

Email:  kim@jensendental.com 

Fax:      203-974-7985 

Mail:     Jensen Dental * 50 Stillman Road * North Haven, CT   06473 

Guest name                                                                                          

Guest name                                                                                          

Guest name   

Steak    Chicken   Veg   Tuna         

Steak     Chicken   Veg   Tuna        

Steak     Chicken   Veg   Tuna

$95 USD per person; kidõs dinner $20     Amount enclosed $_____________ 
 
Name of Credit Card Holder:   

 

Credit Card Type:_____________Number:_________________________________CVC________Expiration Date:__________________ 

Card Holder Billing Address:    

 

mailto:kim@jensendental.com
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c/o Paul Ferguson, DMD, Editor 

811 River Rd, Fair Haven, NJ 07704 

 

 

 

 
Approved PACE Program Provider  

FAGD/MAGD Credit  

Approval does not imply a cceptance by a state or 

provincial board of dentistry or AGD endorsement.  

4/1/16 to 3/31/19  Provider ID# 215177 

 


